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Abstract 
 
Exploring group membership and identity reveals how people use 
and rely on the collectiveness of social knowledge. Social 
imagination can be understood as collective mentality1-individuals 
who imagine themselves and others through social interaction in 
a place over time. This imagining of ourselves and others 
connects us in a social reality. Out of this forms the structure of 
social identity kept together through active social imagination 
that builds social networks. 
The idea for this paper came from qualitative comparative 
research. In that research, group identity was addressed and it 
was learned that respondents revealed strong preferences for 
their original socialization framework.  The respondents 
emphasized original established webs of social networks, 
connecting and identify themselves in their acquired social 
imagination.  
 
Key words: group membership, identity, concept/ creative 
function as a state of social imagination, the collective mentality 
 
1. Introduction 
 
We often view societies, a particular group of people in a place, 
as being adept at creating a reality where every individual has a 

                                                
1  In this paper, imagining and thinking are viewed as different activities, imagining is a social 

collective phenomenon and thinking is an individual physical activity. Thinking can be viewed as the wiring of 

a hard drive, imagining as the program which is run on those wires. Imagining gives meaning, not thinking 

and in this sense, imagining includes collective views, perceptions and all means of seeing, visualizing and 

understanding social reality. 
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place and the group establishes and reinforces imaginations in 
order to keep the society functioning. However, societies today 
are seen as being in a state of flux as their imagination is seen as 
less than collective. The social networks of the individual and 
therefore all individuals appear to consist of mediocre and or 
comfortable social networks without real solidarity or cohesion. 
Eventually these break into small collectives, ‘social networks’ 
that come and go with no aim or hopes of restoring or creating a 
reality where every individual in society has a place and purpose 
in maintaining social order. 
 
This paper seeks to explore social networks as a social 
phenomenon generated by the concept/creative state of social 
imagination in the hopes of gaining insight toward the creation 
and value of social networks in today’s wider social reality; this 
paper will use a clearly structured argument and theoretical 
framing. By doing so, there is an attempt to learn about the 
development and organization of social networks. 
 
To define the concept of creative function of social imagination, 
let us begin with the French school, which has been investigating 
the “imaginaire” as something with particular roots and or 
orientation, taking a historical approach. As H. Védrine put it, 
“L’imaginaire” is the whole world of beliefs, ideas, myths, 
ideologies that pervade each individual and each civilization2. 
 
Emile Durkheim initiated this sociological approach to the 
imaginaire through his idea of the history of mentalities. 
Durkheim took this history of mentalities and saw in it a collective 
consciousness or conscience depending on the translation. This 
idea of Durkheim’s grew into the idea of- a sui generis3, a 
collective mentality which was for him the key to understanding 
society. 

                                                
2  Vedrine H. 1990 Las grandes conceptions de l´imaginaire de Platon a Sartre et Lacan. París: 

Livre de Poche. 

3  Emile Durkheim viewed society as a collective conscience that became an omnipotent entity 

which he referred to as the sui generis (Durkheim: 1995,  15) acting above and beyond the individual; yet, 

non existent without such a component as the individual. 
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The field of the imaginary was explored in the thesis of another 
French school academic, P. Le Queau, who saw that there are two 
workings of the imaginary: the imaginative activity as therapeutic 
practice and integration in the group; and second, the religious 
symbols which intervene in the imaginative practices as 
narrations for group identity. In a sense, this idea of imaginative 
activity has been expanded on by Michel Foucault’s view of 
discourse, which suggests there is a necessary reference made to 
imaginative activity in discourse. Review of and repeating of 
imaginative activity is found in the work of Pierre Bourdieu’s 
habitus as habitus relates a daily imaginative activity that acts as 
a base with the purpose of sustaining the imagined identity and 
social reality of a group. 
 
The French School and its historical approach are helpful and 
interesting in view of social imagination. However, when reading 
the works of Charles H. Cooley, especially in his book, Human 
Nature and Social Order, you are sure that imagination is clearly 
a collective mentality as a network of imaginations existing only 
in the imagination and investigated there. Cooley described the 
collective mentality as the relation among personal ideas. In his 
symbolic interactionist perspective, he was able to show the 
imaginary as part of social reality unlike the French school of 
thought. For Cooley, the imaginary was not captured in history or 
a series of histories, but in the individual imagination in the 
present as he or she was a society unto him/herself, a relation 
among personal ideas and thus a member of a group unlike any 
other group, a unique social world connected to other groups 
through social interaction. Any cohesiveness that arises is 
dependent upon the stream of connectedness in the imagination. 
In a Cooliean sense, all experience is collective imagining; hence 
imagination is the locus of society. 
 
2. Social Networks are created in the Social Imagination  
 
Social networks, applying Charles H. Cooley, are the relations 
among personal ideas. In this, there is the realization that in the 
imagination of the self there is the imagination of others, a 
network of selves is imagined. How? For the social scientist, there 
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is but one way to explore such a social psychological 
phenomenon.  Not by diving into the abyss of individual analysis 
but into the wider aspect of social bein, in saying that it would be 
enough to say human being. 
 
To view one person’s relation among personal ideas is to view 
many. One is identified because of the group and the group 
because of all those ‘ones’. Thus, groups reinforce identity, belief 
and by nature of the one and how he or she sees him or hersel in 
that social reality - Social imagination is collective mentality 
which has three aspects and two functions. The first aspect is the 
source of social imagination a fundamental sub-structure, for 
instance, religion. Max Weber described the occident personality 
as that which is oriented in Judeo-Christian traditions. The second 
aspect are the components of social imagination; namely 
individuals who in their imagining, social interaction, create a 
symbolic universe which gives meaning to their social imagination 
and concretes their group membership and identity which acts as 
a security and motivation toward further social encounters, 
developing social networks. This concreting activity relies on the 
source and components4 which have arisen from congregating 
individuals in a place imagining themselves and other persons 
who thus by interacting together construct a social system as 
such mental representations of each other and each other's 
actions, become habituated into reciprocal roles played by the 
actors in relation to each other. The components, created by and 
creating a source, also establish another aspect of social 
imagination- boundaries or limits of social imagination are 
controlled by the source and components. 
 
When considering group membership and identity in the context 
of social networks, social imagination is the point of departure. 
The social imagination firstly is seen to have three fundamental 
aspects, and that it has two functions: one function, an everyday 
function and a concept/creative function that is accessed to go 
beyond everyday imagining. This notion was essentially put 

                                                
4  In a sense, components are not only individuals but also the residues and products they create 

through social interaction. Therefore, components include symbols, values, ideas set forth or produced by 

individuals in a place. 
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forward in the work of P. Le Queau who gave us the two workings 
of the imaginary. The concept/creative and the everyday are thus 
functions of social imagination guided by the three main aspects. 
It was the function of the concept/creative that fascinated me in 
particular as it appeared to be functioning in the mode of 
reaching beyond the three main aspects utilized by a group for its 
survival and encounters with others. 
 
Going back to Emile Durkheim‘s work relates both functions, 
stressing that the everyday and concept creative are controlled 
by the multitude of social imagination, society.  However, 
Durkheim is nearly religious in his view of what society is as a 
collective mentality which he named conscience whereas Charles. 
H. Cooley was pragmatic. For Cooley, society existed in the 
imagination available to us as the relation among personal ideas. 
For Cooley, the imaginings people have of one another are the 
solid facts of society and can only be studied in the imagination5; 
and moreover without imagination, we would be prisoners of our 
immediate environment and no more than simple organisms. 
 
Cooley can be said to have addressed the concept/creative 
function in his idea of imagination especially when he wrote about 
the activity of imagination as the relation among personal ideas. 
This approach is different from Durkheim in that Cooley stressed 
individuals, each and everyone is a unique ‘individual’ society 
connected to other societies through imagination. According to 
Cooley, in such a society, even imaginary people were not to be 
ruled out as part of the social reality, the ‘society’ of an 
individual. 
 
Cooley argued that the human mind is the place of human social 
reality and social identity. In many respects, Cooley followed in 
the footsteps of George H. Mead whose self and society concept 
saw the mind arising in the social process. Mead demanded that 
the individual self be understood fundamentally as a social reality, 
constituted through communication and thus becoming a web of 
social relationships. 
 

                                                
5   Cooley C.H. Human Nature and the Social Order (NJ: Transaction Publishers, 1992). 
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The functions of social imagination can only be understood in 
context of social imagination’s three aspects. The source of social 
imagination happens as individuals congregate in a place over 
time, they in part establish the source inasmuch as they never 
can fully understand the source of their social imagination.  The 
source can thus only be known by its components who share in 
imaginative activity, what Cooley called the relation of personal 
ideas. As they grow up in a place they become habit and allow for 
creativity once habit is secured. In that realization, Pierre 
Bourdieu’s habitus of repeating everyday action, creating habit, 
provide a framework for seeing this activity of the everyday 
function develop so that it can be followed by the concept/ 
creative, which also gives shape and continuity to a group. 
Stabilization sets boundaries and at the same time those 
boundaries aid and hinder the possibility of going beyond the 
everyday. At least, this is what I considered when I designed the 
research. When describing such a social phenomenon, the 
repetition of action in a place is made possible through the 
everyday function and or habit of imagining, which includes re-
imagining. The topic of ideal society was thought to be able to 
trigger the mode of the concept/creative. 
 
Peter Berger, Thomas Luckmann and Alfred Schutz contribute to 
the idea of the everyday and including the concept/creative 
function in social imagination as they addressed in their work the 
stability of structure and agency. They treated life structures in a 
way to show the necessity of continuity in everyday social reality. 
Yet, they also saw a symbolic universe as it puts everything 
quotidien in its right place which provides meaning that everyone 
in the group participating in the everyday construction of social 
reality, can understand and develop from both as individuals and 
as a group. 
 
When we imagine behavior, we recognize agency action as by an 
individual in a social structure. Sociologists advocating action 
theory do not advocate behavior as being divorced from social 
structure which shares in meaning. Berger and Luckman were 
indebted to Mead as was Alfred Schutz to Max Weber’s view on 
action. Schutz saw action in a hermeneutic form wherein 
meaningfulness is absolute. Schutz held that the key to the 
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interpretation of action lies in the notion of a stream of 
experiences in time; our experiences form a continuous flow6. 
 
In attempting to better understand group membership and 
identity, it can be argued that there are many levels of thinking 
that cannot be ignored. Thinking is a brain process, imagining is a 
social process. In an imagining process, there are many levels to 
social imagination which fall under the everyday and the 
concept/creative. Allowing for argument is one way of viewing the 
active imagination, the concept/creative function of social 
imagination. The questioning of limits belonging to a group’s 
collective mentality, social imagination, while at the same time 
seeking continuity and new means or other approaches to group 
membership and identity in the social imagination is another way. 
 
3. Other approaches for understanding states of the social 
imagination 
 
Gaston Bachelard’s7 Poetic Imagination is an approach to 
understanding social imagination. In this work, we rediscover the 
imagination as we understand that imagination has a social 
function of the utmost value for any society, in that there is a 
creative mode of imagination and a conceptual mode wherein 
there exist images socially acquired which inspire and draw 
society into the liberation from what is. Regarding sociology, 
Bachelard is akin to Emile Durkheim and Charles H. Cooley in 
many respects as the imagination, according to Bachelared, is 
human existence itself. For him, the imagination is not only the 
source of pleasure and satisfaction, but also more importantly it 
is the primary source that stirs and vitalizes our actions8. 
 

                                                
6  Abercrombie N., Hill S., and Turner B.S The Dictionary of Sociology (NY:  Penguin Books, . 2000) 

7  Gaston Bachelard was a French philosopher. His most important work is on poetics and on the 

philosophy of science. To the latter he introduced the concepts of epistemological obstacle and 

epistemological break (obstacle épistémologique et rupture épistémologique). He rose to some of the most 

prestigious positions in the French academy and influenced many subsequent French philosophers, among 

them Michel Foucault, Louis Althusser and Jacques Derrida [The Columbia Encyclopedia, Sixth Edition.  2001-

07. http://www.bartleby.com/65/ba/Bachelar.html].  

8  Bachelard G. Poetic Imagination (New York: Spring Publications, 1988) 
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In the realm of history, the most recent work pointing a traceable 
social imagination in the sense of having a source that can be 
followed back to a religion as a source is related in the 2006 book 
of Gerturde Himmelfarb, The Moral Imagination. In this book, 
Himmelfarb, a historian, points to the source of American social 
imagination as that which has arisen out of England, its culture 
with its Christian tradition as well as British political philosophy. 
What the English provided America was their take on a period in 
western philosophy, the Enlightenment. Can it be said that the 
Enlightenment stirred the social imagination there and in the New 
World? It can only be said, as many writers believe, to have 
stirred the imagination, whether it put the imagination on a good 
social course is still argued. 
 
The contemporary philosopher Charles Taylor wrote Modern 
Social Imaginaries in 2004  on the differences in modernities. 
Taylor's approach stands on the failure of ethical and moral 
thought in the post-Enlightenment world. The focus in his 2004 
work was to understand the differences among modernities. It 
often appears that Taylor is an enthusiast of the idea of 
communitarisim in that he puts forward the idea of the social 
imaginary as the way people imagine their collective social life in 
a more intimate way9. As a philosopher he takes a similar position 
as the historian G. Himmelfarb in the sense that a moral aspect of 
social imagination is crucial for social order and hence his 
criticisms of Enlightenment stimulus and applications10. 
 
In many respects, Taylor’s work goes in a similar direction to 
Benedict Anderson whose imagined community arises out of the 
collective mentality of social order in a place that grows into the 
widest possible form of that, the nation. However, Anderson does 
not go deeply into the moral aspect but both clearly share the 
idea that civil society emerges in a kind of performative 
articulation which constitutes the public as nothing other than the 
common action of discussing itself. 
 

                                                
9  Taylor C. Modern Social Imaginaries (Duke University Press, 2004) 

10            Himmelfarb G. The Moral Imagination (Chicago: Ivan R. Dee., 2006) 
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Going back to a historical perspective on shared group thought, 
we find American historian James Gilbert and other colleagues 
from history and various social sciences, who in a collaborative 
effort in 1993, wrote about the social imagination in the United 
States. The result of their insights was the book, The Mythmaking 
Frame of Mind, Social Imagination and American Culture.  The 
focus of their book was also to point to moral conduct oriented in 
religious and cultural values and passed on into the new world 
through the influx of immigrants by the upper-middle class who 
already had a stake in the new world. This required the ‘myth’ 
making that is the subject of Gilbert’s book. In a sense, it 
required a new imagination. 
 
In 2008, a study on geographical personality was conducted 
through Cambridge University by lead researcher Peter Jason 
Rentfrow, who investigated geographical personality in the United 
States. The Cambridge research, headed by Rentfrow11, was a 
large quantitative application based on more than 600,000 
questionnaires and published in the journal Perspectives on 
Psychological Science. The study mapped regional clusters of 
personality traits, and then overlaid state-by-state data on crime, 
health and economic development in search of correlations. 
Rentfrow was keen to learn if states tend to nurture specific 
personalities because of their histories, cultures, or even 
climates. In such a statement, one can acknowledge that a larger 
group does have its access point to a historical social situation. 
What is particularly impressive about Rentfrow’s results is that 
the results show the effects of personality on people's social 
habits, values and lifestyles. 
 
The Rentfrow study, though more social psychological, suggests 
that personality and habits shape group mentality. Such results 
show that social imagination is that which is bounded by the 
group. Whether bounded by personality or shared group 
mentality, it says only that there is such a phenomenon as social 

                                                
11  The Cambridge study, produced the report, "The Geography Of Personality; A Theory of the 

Emergence, Persistence and Expression of Geographic Variation in Basic Traits", which was published in the 

November 2008 issue of Perspectives On Psychological Science. 
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imagination as it is the draw of people to the group inasmuch as 
it is drawn by the group. From a social theory perspective, 
Rentfrow’s study shows the collective mentality as that which 
nurtures itself by attracting and connecting its direction and thus 
providing continuity. In Rentfrow’s research, there becomes 
visible a kind of map of social imagination showing preferences 
and or attractions based on the three aspects in their utilization of 
the two modes of function in the social imagination. With that in 
mind, the mapping of a group of people or category of people has 
been given consideration and the name cartographer metaphor. 
In Borders and Fields, Joanna Kurczewska in her paper, ‘Spaces 
and Borders and Social Values’ uses this metaphor as she  
recognizes this kind of mapping as one way to examine the 
mental access to geographical space and its boundaries as a 
component of the identity structures of late modern social 
mentality12. Kurczewska goes on to recognize that such a 
metaphor highlights ones contact with a locality, region and 
nation; thus, she emphasizes if attachment to those spaces is 
inherited, learned, or imagined13. In that same book in another 
paper, the social imagination was used as a way to approach 
issues of borders. The paper concerning issues of borders relied 
upon research initiated and sponsored by The Polish Ministry of 
Science and Higher Education on the topic of ourness and 
otherness14. The conclusion as shown in that paper on issues of 
borders in the social imagination found that those respondents 
living outside of their place of origin tended to seek out others of 
like imagining, like social imagination15. 
 
In yet a another social study, Denis Waskul and Matt Lust used 
computer games, especially fantasy role-playing games, to view 

                                                
12  Kurczewska J. Spaces and Borders as Social Values in: Borders and Fields, Cultures and Places: 

Cases from Poland ( Krakow: NOMOS, 2008) 

13  ibid 

14  The Polish Ministry of Science and Higher Education research project No. 1 H02E 0 12 30 entitled 

Swojskosc i obcosc jak kategorie konstruowania rzeczywistosci kulturowej we wspolczesnej Polsce  (Ourness 

and Otherness as categories in constructing cultural Reality in Contemporary Poland) implemented in 2006-

07. This research resulted in the book Borders and Fields, Cultures and Places: Cases from Poland. Borders 

NOMOS 2008. 

15  Fracaro-Bieniecka E. The Issue of Borders in the Social Imagination in: Borders and Fields, 

Cultures and Places: Cases from Poland ( Krakow: NOMOS, 2008) 



CEU Political Science Journal. Vol. 5, No. 3 

 423  

participants' creative collectivity with fantasy personas in an 
imaginary universe by using a vast system of rules that function 
as guidelines for make-believe action and interaction. 
Consequently, role-playing games obligate participants to occupy 
a liminal role located in the boundaries of persona, player, and 
person.16 Their study, based on approximately ninety hours of 
participant observation and forty interviews with thirty role-
players, explored how role-players actively negotiate these 
boundaries: how role-players carve out distinct spheres of 
meaning between them, their fantasy personas, and status as 
players of these games 17. 
 
Waskul and Lust concluded that through the lens of these games, 
we can examine simplified and exaggerated dynamics and 
entertain the possibility that we are all players located at the 
liminal margins between the people we believe or imagine 
ourselves to be and the personas we perform in situated social 
encounters18. What is relevant for this paper and the Waskul/Lust 
study is that even in ‘fantasy’ rules and boundaries are obtained 
and applied from what is already known by a group and the 
familiar becomes a requirement in the game. 
 
4. Social Networks seen as a state of constant and stable 
flux of social imagination 
 
Basing on the theoretical arguments referenced in this paper and 
the indicated researches, one can see that the concept/creative 
state of social imagination creates social networks. Social 
networks are necessarily then created and sustained only as long 
as the social imagination requires it.  The identity of the group 
and their imagination that created the social network is not seen 
as dramatically being changed. The same was concluded in the 
mentioned 2005 study whereby respondents were asked to 
describe their ideal society. The value of that study was found in 
the attention given to the organization of respondents’ ideal 

                                                
16  Waskul, D. and Lust M. “Role-Playing and Playing Roles: The Person, Player, and Persona in 

Fantasy Role-Playing”  Symbolic Interaction, (Vol. 27, No. 3.  2004). 

17  ibid 

18  ibid 
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society. Though it was noted that respondents remained in their 
primary social imagination original socialization framework, they 
also were contemplative and stated that stability was necessary 
yet at the same time there had to be struggle and determination 
to sustain the ideal society. In that struggle they communicated 
states of organization creating social networks that moved 
accordingly with the social imagination, collective mentality.  
Waves of networking that stirred the relation among personal 
ideas enough to reconstruct and or reestablish its continuity. 
 
The collective mentality, social imagination, has a source which in 
fact has no escape. The initial program cannot be rewritten. For a 
retro view on that scientific opinion Polish/American sociologist 
Florian Znaniecki addressed the problem of social organization 
and disorganization in this work on cultural development; he in 
fact wrote about it using the terminology imaginative 
reconstructiveness. He declared that cultural data is inescapable, 
but yet it can be reconstructed to a certain degree through the 
initiative of cultural data components when ‘individuals’ are found 
in a new situation or faced with having to describe one, they 
retreat to what they know, an original or primary program that 
contained original networks. Znaniecki concluded that cultural 
data does not change but rearranges itself to be comfortable in a 
give place or situation. Social networks behave in the same way.  
 
5. Conclusion 
 
In sum, investigating social networks from the concept/creative 
function as a state of social imagination puts us in touch with a 
realm of social knowledge that is creative and conceptual 
assertions of collective mentality in action as embodied in the 
collective of people gathered in social imagination, whereby social 
networks are created and accessed as needed. The creative 
aspect is recognized as a flux of the state of this function of social 
imagination.  The value of this lies in our appreciation not only for 
individual input.  Group membership as an identity is also more 
deeply appreciated and seen more clearly as that which is the 
forefront of building social networks, those that come and go as 
well as those proposed for tomorrow. As the world grows smaller, 
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the need becomes more acute for dynamic social networks that 
create inasmuch as they are created by social imaginations.  
 
In saying that, is there mediocrity in today’s social networks (i.e., 
facebook) with their perceived comfort zones regulated by users? 
In some instance, yes and in a more in-depth view, we can see a 
move toward social networks that create a means to integrate 
differing social imaginations from around the globe into a 
dynamic social reality retaining sensitivity to a sense of belonging 
in the collective. However, there is a risk that such a network is 
exactly the mediocrity we question. Around the world, in many 
societies, social networks depend on the wave of needs by a 
group and with so many upcoming and weaker groups having 
differing network needs, compounded by domination by others, 
the needed dynamism can be suppressed. If it does surface, 
there is the risk that it will be suppressed and or reined in to 
shape political correctness of the wider social imagination, 
ironically leading us back to mediocrity. One thing remains, 
creativity surfaces through dialogue possible only in the 
concept/creative function of social imagination; all knowledge is 
socially created and mediated and access to such knowledge is in 
connecting with the people who create it,19 and in that there is 
gained a deeper content of our social knowledge. 
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